
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, December 6th, 2016.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Thomas A. Bianchi, Vice Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated we have one change to the agenda tonight.  It’s involving application PB 14-16 for ASF Construction.  This application has been removed from the agenda, so if you’re here for that application it will not be heard tonight.
Mr. John Klarl asked by letter from Mr. Greenberg?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded by letter from Mr. Greenberg, yes – at his request.

*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF NOVEMBER 1, 2016 
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’ll entertain a motion to adopt the minutes of the November 1st, 2016 Planning Board meeting.
So moved, seconded.  

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 13-05    a.
Letter dated November 11, 2016 from David Steinmetz, Esq. requesting the 2nd 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Mill Court Crossing Subdivision located at the south end of Mill Court.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Mr. Chairman I move that we adopt Resolution 26-16 approving the extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you.

PB 32-94    b.
Letter dated November 17, 2016 from Keith Staudohar requesting Planning Board approval for an outdoor patio at the Cortlandt Colonial Restaurant located at 5714 Albany Post Road.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated good evening, Keith Staudohar, Cronin Engineering representing the applicant: Cortlandt Colonial Restaurant.  Mr. Liaskos was taking down his existing patio and putting in a new patio without the benefit of a Permit.  He was issued a Stop Work Order.  We put a sketch together indicating the limits of his new proposed patio and railing.  We will be working with staff on finalizing the final designs on that.  It’s primarily going to be used for outdoor eating in the warm weather months, but we’re working out the details with the Town Engineer and Town’s Manager.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked any comments from board members?  I believe that we’re going to refer this back because there is discussion going on regarding the location.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Mr. Chairman I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 93         c.
Letter dated November 18, 2016 from Donna L. Cosenza requesting Planning Board approval for the placement of two refuse receptacles in front of the existing building located at 2153 Albany Post Road (Route 9A).

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated good evening.  You’d like to say or describe what you’re asking for?
Ms. Donna Cosenza responded yes, I was unaware that we actually had to…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated state your name for the record.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated my name for the record: Donna L. Cosenza, owner of the Kavana building in question, 2153 Albany Post Road, Montrose.  When we bought the building back in 2000 there was one dumpster, one big dumpster behind the building between our building and the bar next door which is just – there’s a little driveway.  The CRP Sanitation had a hard time picking up our dumpster because either there’d be cars parked in the way.  The bar doesn’t have that much parking.  There’s not that much of an easement to get through there and get it.  We had a big dead tree in the front of our property which we finally took down rather than let the limbs keep falling which was a perfect spot.  We took away just a wee bit of the bushes.  There’s still all the, what do you call it, the buffer shrubs in front.  We put gravel there and put two brand new very small two-yard dumpster because now, of course, we have to have the cardboard dumpster as well as the garbage dumpster.  As I said, I was unaware I had to ask permission to have it moved, oops.  When somebody complained, I wrote the letter, took the requisite pictures.  It seems to me it’s a perfect spot to put it.  It’s very easy, quick access for the them to back in, quickly dump it and move on and right across the driveway, the Mexican restaurant has the same carter, carting company and it’s right on the same driveway, which is an easement also to the houses in back but his has always been there.  So I didn’t see a problem with it.  They’re both showing to the public but it’s not like – unless you’re in front of the driveway you don’t really see it.  I guess the beautification committee is complaining.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s not in a location that’s really hidden from sight.  That’s one of the issues that we have, as a board, with this.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated from the road it’s behind the bushes.  If you’re coming around, going into the driveway, yes you do definitely see it.  I can put a fence around it if that would help.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked is that the main issue?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded the main issue is that we try to discourage dumpsters, obviously, along the frontage of any sort of commercial or residential development.  On this location the dumpster’s pretty prevalent from the sidewalk and from the Route 9A corridor.  The preference would be to relocate and we would talk to you after the meeting to find out a more suitable location that could be screened and enclosed somewhere else on the site and we’ll work with you on location and what works between you and your carter and your tenants as well.  So, where it’s located right now up front next to the sidewalk, not necessarily ideal location.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated it’s not on the sidewalk.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it’s up front in the front of the property.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated up off the curb away from the…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it’s in your parking lot but towards the frontage of the road.

Ms. Donna Cosenza asked so there’s no way it can stay there if it was fenced so you didn’t see them?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded I mean we’ll have to entertain that.  We’ll meet with you out on site to find a more suitable location.  I mean it’s not ideal…

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated put up a new fence that matches the fence across the back.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated there’s options and we’ll work with you in regards to that.  It’s just right now we want to make sure it’s screened and not located in the front where it’s noticeable from the 9A corridor.

Mr. Robert Foley asked may I ask?  You mentioned the Mexican restaurant has the similar dumpsters right next to it or right across the parking lot?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded over right across our driveway – our driveway goes between the restaurant and our building.  We’re not facing the road.  We’re facing this way but as you drive in, it goes into our parking lot, the Mexican restaurant is on the other side and then if you go straight through – or the end of our driveway is actually an easement to two houses behind.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so the Mexican restaurant would be on the left as you go in your driveway?  It’s not in our pictures.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated you have it in the picture I gave you.

Mr. Peter Daly stated there’s one picture there that has it but it’s sitting here…

Mr. Robert Foley stated the yellow is the Mexican restaurant – the yellow building?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded correct.

Mr. Robert Foley stated they have one dumpster.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated one dumpster, yes, I don’t know why…

Mr. Robert Foley asked is that more hidden than hers?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded that one dumpster is not in the front of the property…

Mr. Robert Foley stated oh it’s towards the back.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated towards the back on the side but it’s…

Mr. Robert Foley stated I see, yours is…

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated if you’re looking down the driveway you see it just the same.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I see it, yours is to the right.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated we’d like you to review with our staff – come up with a better location, screening or whatever is necessary to conceal it as much as possible.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated so someone will contact me?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, either myself or Chris Kehoe will contact you for a site visit and then we’ll work with you in finding an ideal location, talk about enclosure requirements and go from there.  We’ll be in touch with you tomorrow or Thursday to set up a meeting.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated okay, thank you.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we refer this back for discussion with staff on the relocation.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you.

PB 1-14      d.
Letter dated November 21, 2016 from Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. requesting the 1st one-year time extension of Site Development Plan approval for the Hudson National Driving Range located at the Hudson National Golf Course.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I move that we adopt Resolution 27-16.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 12-94    e.
Letter dated November 21, 2016 from Thomas Eikhof requesting Planning Board approval for the temporary relocation for the parking of U-Haul vehicles and rental cars behind the Cortlandt Town Center.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked is Mr. Eikhof here?  Can we hold that one off?
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I can speak to it in a little bit.  The request came in for the Wal-Mart store has to get extra vehicles and material storage necessary for the Holiday season.  In that regard, they do get about eight to nine trailers that come and go which require space and parking in the back of the Town Center.  Mr. Eikhof had requested that we temporarily allow the relocation of the U-Haul parking to the site immediately behind the movie theater for a period until about the first week in February.  It makes sense.  Unfortunate that Wal-Mart does get – it’s good that Wal-Mart does get that business.  It’s unfortunate that it requires to take up parking spaces in order to accommodate their Holiday clientele but so far it’s occurred in the past.  It hasn’t really been too much issues with parking in the back of the Town Center so it is something the board can consider tonight and make a motion.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you.  I understand from our discussion at the work session that we would want to monitor the parking and perhaps have Mr. Eikhof come back in maybe March or so to see if there’s been any…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated correct, the U-Haul parking was due back in front of the Planning Board in early March.  The department staff will look at the parking situation over the next six weeks and see if this could be a more permanent solution and/or come up with a more permanent solution so we don’t have the relocation of the U-Haul trucks every Holiday season.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, thank you.  We can do by motion right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I thought we were going to do a Resolution on this.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated you can approve by Resolution next month.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated we’ll do a Resolution for the following month, next month in January.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so should I refer this back?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded yes, refer back.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Mr. Chairman I move that we refer this back to staff for Resolution next month.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye."

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you.
        f.
Adopt 2017 Planning Board Meeting Schedule

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Mr. Chairman I move that we adopt the schedule for 2017.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
RESOLUTION:

PB 10-16    a.
Application of Percy & Barbara Montes for the renewal of the Child Care Special Permit for a Child Care center located at 18 Radio Terrace as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Theodore Strauss, R.A. latest revision dated June 11, 2007.  (see prior PB’s 39-06 & 11-11).

Mr. Peter Daly stated Mr. Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 29-16 or 28?
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it would be revised to 28-2016.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 9-16      a.
Application of the Seventh Day Adventists, as contract vendee, for the property of Arlene Arno, for Site Development Plan approval for a change of use from a physical therapist office to a church for property located at 2158 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan – 7th Day Adventist Church” prepared by Joel L. Greenberg, R.A. latest revision dated October 18, 2016 (see prior PB 36-91)

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated we have been requested – this applicant has requested to withdraw this application.
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that’s correct.  This application will be withdrawn.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we just receive and file because of the withdrawal.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 1-15      b.
Application of Montauk Student Transport, LLC, for the property of Worth Properties, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a school bus depot with a total of 187 parking spaces, a maximum of 92 parking spaces for full and van size buses and 95 parking spaces for passenger vehicles, a fuel storage and dispensing facility and the use of the existing 4,200 sq. ft. garage/office facility and storage barn building for a business office, employee lounge and garage for light service and maintenance located on a 4.98 acre parcel of property at 301 6th Street as shown on a 9 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Montauk Student Transport, LLC” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin, III, P.E. latest revision dated May 15, 2015.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated good evening, Keith Staudohar with Cronin Engineering, one of the representatives of Montauk Student Transport LLC.  As you may recall, we were before this board hot and heavy back in 2015.  Our latest plans, the latest discussions we had with the Planning Board, I believe, were September/October of 2015.  Since that time, the applicant was working with the town on a potential other location for this operation.  That has since not worked out so the applicant is now back before this board.  For this evening’s purpose, we’re under ‘Old Business’ to discuss with you what we’ve been doing.  The public hearing was adjourned way back – I forget what month it was.  I think Mr. Klarl put together a brief history.  I don’t know if everybody had the chance to look at that.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’m going to ask him to review that after you speak.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated public hearing is adjourned so we would have to re-establish the public hearing sometime in January or February.  The applicant has just recently put up the monies required for the traffic study and the noise study.  That work is being performed right now by the Town’s consultant AKRF.  We expect a report sometime in the next month or so.  At that point in time, once we get those findings, we’ll be able to come back to this board and introduce the findings and then either reschedule the public hearing or set it up for another meeting in February.  Nothing’s changed since we were here last.  It’s the same plan that was described in your introduction: to park buses for the Peekskill City school district and the Putnam Valley Central School District, utilizing the existing buildings that are on site and creating a parking lot.  Glad to answer any questions or go over the history.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you.  Yes, I thought it would be good for the Planning Board members and the public to go over a synopsis of what’s happened over the last better than a year I guess at this point.  John Klarl, our Deputy Town Attorney has put together a brief history that I’ll ask him to go over if he could.

Mr. John Klarl stated thank you Mr. Chairman.  We had our work session last Thursday night.  At the end of our work session the Chairman asked me if I’d put together a brief history of what’s occurred here since this application first came out on our agenda back in February 3rd, 2015.  So, I prepared a page and a half brief history.  It’s in laconic form.  It has comments about each meeting.  Looking at the meeting of 2/3/15 was the first time on our Planning Board agenda and they gave us a small review of the school bus depot and we referred back.  On April 7th, 2015 there was no site development plan in place so violation was issued with the Town of Cortlandt Justice Court.  We ordered a wetland and tree reports and we did a site inspection, set it up for May 31st and referred back after that meeting.  At the third appearance on May 5th, 2015, the site development plan changes were reviewed to staff because Mr. Cronin had prepared a plan and we looked forward to a public hearing on June 2nd.  On June 2nd, we recognized that there had been a previous ZBA Interpretation that the bus parking as-of-right was permitted in the MD in the Designed Industrial zone.  We described the two levels, the ramp, the buses and the fencing and trees.  We talked about the site inspection of May 31 and we discussed the access to river was sought by the public and the Town started that.  We received public hearing comments from several neighbors and we adjourned to June 30th.  On June 30th, we received a petition which had approximately 111 signatures and we continued the public hearing and received substantial comments by the neighbors that night then we adjourned to April 4th.  April 4th, there was a public hearing but there was an appearance by the applicant’s representatives and we discussed the escrow procedure with the public and we discussed having a traffic study in September and the reason we picked September that’s when the usual traffic flow would be not in June or July.  On September 1, 2015, we reviewed the Cronin plan, we adjourned to October.  There was a request to the applicant because the September traffic study didn’t have their data back in, we got substantial comments from the neighbors that night and we adjourned to November 5th.  On November 5th, no one was here.  We received and filed a memo from the Town attorney about meetings that were occurring between the applicant and the Town and the applicant was pulling his application until January 2016 meeting and we advised the public that night.  On our 9th appearance before this board, it was adjourned by the attorney memo received that day.  It was adjourned to March 1 and the Town Board was involved in possible resolution of this property.  No traffic study had commenced and if no resolution of the property was going to occur, everyone agreed the traffic study would have to commence.  On March 1, 2016 the Planning Board indicated that it did not involve any discussions with the applicant because the neighbors had inquired.  The public hearing was still open.  There was no SEQRA determination so the 62 day clock didn’t begin to run and we were to come back under ‘Old Business’ in June/July of this year.  They came back in December of this year, tonight, December 5 2016.  The public hearing is still open.  It’s under ‘Old Business’ tonight.  Fifteen thousand dollars has been paid for the traffic study but the work hasn’t been completed so we’re looking forward to a completed traffic study.  Finally, since this is a matter under ‘Old Business’ and not a public hearing it’s up to the Chairman to – whether, at his discretion, to allow comment or not allow comment but tonight is under ‘Old Business’ and it’s for this board to work with this application further.  That’s about the brief history of the eleven or so appearances by the applicant before this board.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you John.  The traffic study has – the scope has been set and could you just briefly describe the…

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded the traffic study is going to be performed by AKRF who’s the Town’s traffic consultant.  The study and scope of services was agreed to last year.  It also entails a noise study as a component to the overall study.  The traffic study will look at speed impacts, level of service and where vehicles are turning as far as the preferred trip distribution goes as recommended by this board which was every vehicle leaving 6th Street and turning left onto Broadway, avoiding the majority of Verplanck.  That’s all going to be looked at.  The study actually commenced and it will be completed sometime to the latter part of next week.  We hope to have a report – preliminary report to distribute to the board sometime in January with the intent if we get it a little sooner to open the public hearing in January if not February at the latest.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked the study will also include queuing into the site as well as parking along the road?
Mr. Mike Preziosi responded it will look at traffic impacts, level of service analysis, queuing along 6th Street and spot speed study along 6th Street as well.
Mr. Keith Staudohar stated there’s several intersections that were included as well.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated correct, 6th being the most – 6th and 8th and 6th and Broadway.

Mr. Robert Foley asked is there consideration about the use of Broadway as opposed to the use of Kings Ferry Road?  That was discussed at the work session.  

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it was discussed and it can be rolled into the overall findings of the traffic study.  We can report that comment to AKRF to include in their final study and report back to the board.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked any other comments from board members?  

Mr. Steven Kessler asked the traffic study is about to begin…

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded it actually started today and it’s going to go through that latter part of next week either Wednesday or Thursday depending on the results. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated so we hope to have the results in January and then we’re going to meet, the public hearing probably in February.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I spoke with Anthony Russo who’s our consultant at AKRF.  My desire was to get it back to the Town, to the Planning Board for the January meeting.  He says it’s possible but more likely for the February meeting.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’d appreciate it if he could do that for the February meeting.  Any other comments from board members?

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I move that we refer this back to staff for the traffic study and to bring it back for a potential re-opening of the public hearing once we have the traffic study results.

Seconded.

Ms. Muscolo stated excuse me?  There are neighbors here who live on Broadway who have some concerns about the traffic study and the scope.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated this is not a public hearing so we can’t allow you to speak.

Ms. Muscolo stated I understand that but we waited a year and a half.  I’d appreciate an opportunity to address the issues of the left turn on Broadway, yet the traffic on Broadway is not being studied.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated this is not a public hearing and I will not allow any speakers tonight but you can provide your comments to staff for inclusion in the study.

Ms. Muscolo stated we have included that same request on 11 pages when we come here, now it’s not included.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated let me get your comment and look back.  We can talk and include that in the traffic study.  It doesn’t seem to be too much of a major change.  Please contact me in the morning…

Ms. Muscolo stated I was the one requesting the traffic study and I live on Broadway.  I’d appreciate since it has been requested repeatedly.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated your comments will be incorporated if they are not now they will be.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated please reach out to me tomorrow morning after the meeting and come see me.  I’ll give you my information.  I’ll give you a call.  You can call me and we’ll discuss the issue that you have as far as the scope of the traffic study, incorporate your concerns.  It doesn’t see that we can’t reach an agreement and have that included in the traffic study without a significant change.

Ms. Muscolo stated I’d appreciate that…..
Mr. Robert Foley stated it seems that on the scope she’s specifically asking about a left turn to let her know if that’s in the scope.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I will.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 
PB 12-16    a.
Application of Tomas Tinoco for Site Development Plan approval for the parking of trucks and for the storage of other utility materials (i.e. utility pole hardware, transformers, etc.) for Northline Utilities on an approximately 2 acre parcel of property located at 439 Yorktown Road (Rt. 129) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Development Plan for Tomas Tinoco” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated August 12, 2016.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated good evening, Keith Staudohar with Cronin Engineering again, one of the representatives for Tinoco.  The applicant is Northline Utilities.  They do work for Con Edison, mainly installation and repair and replacement of utility poles and they and electric wires.  The site is on Route 129, former subdivision what we did many, many years ago.  It’s the middle lot of that subdivision.  The lot is vacant except for the fact that it has individual [inaudible] on it and it has an asphalt area.  The applicant is parking their trucks on this site and on the edges of the property they store their utility poles, transformers and other equipment that they need to do their operations.  Currently on the site there’s a trailer and port-a-johns that are to be removed per the request of the Code Enforcement Officer, Martin Rogers.  The site will not contain any office or restroom facilities.  This is simply for the workers to come to the site in the morning, park their cars, get in the trucks and go, do their job and come back.  The hours are typically six in the morning until about four or so in the afternoon.  There’s no proposal to build anything on this site.  It’s just for their operation and their trucks there.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, thank you.  I believe a review memo – has a review memo been issued for this one yet?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded I had prepared the engineering portion of the review memorandum.  It was forwarded to the applicant late this afternoon.  We haven’t had a chance to discuss it but the main concern is the vicinity of the parking and the vehicle and material storage relative to the Croton Reservoir that’s within a few hundred feet.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated and I believe there’s a request to contact DEP on this.  Further consideration will be given until DEP is contacted.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated correct, that is the concern; parking lots, material storage, vehicle storage has the concern of being a storm water hotspot so we just wanted to make sure that we follow and comply with the protocols for DEP and the DEC as far as preparation of a storm water pollution prevention plan. 
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked is that what’s in your report?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded that is the main item in the memo.

Mr. Keith Staudohar asked are you going to send the report out?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded it was sent out late this afternoon, yes.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated I didn’t see it but I’m aware of the concern with our proximity to the reservoir.  Obviously, as we advance this plan we have to put together a storm water pollution prevention plan.  Is this considered a hotspot under the New York State DEC’s regulations so we’d have to provide some kind of treatment on site for run off because of the oils that may drip from the trucks.  We will put that together as part of our next iteration of the plan.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked are the transformers also being stored there?  You said just parking but I thought there were…

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded we had equipment on.  We had utility poles, transformers and other parts, if you will, that they need to…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked that will remain there?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded yes, on site.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked and there’s nothing – right now, other than pallets that are protecting the transformers or the materials in the transformers from leaking?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded I’m unfortunately not the engineer on this one so I have not seen the site yet.  I was unable to get there.  I don’t know how it’s stored unless you know.  We do not know if it’s on pallets or you can have it enclosed in the vents or something.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated probably more for seepage than – the transformers are of major concern.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that’s not going to help though, just closing it in a fence.   So the recommendation is for you guys to contact the DEP and have them come out?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, the recommendation would be to see what – as far as their storm water management program goes, what sort of permitting requirements are…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we don’t want this to go on for the next two or three months or something like that.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated no, it’s more of an immediate concern.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated we have a bit of a disagreement.  We don’t think the DEP has any jurisdiction but the State does because it does not meet any of the DEP’s thresholds in terms of construction but we agree that it is a hotspot and we agree that we have to provide some kind of storm water mitigation for the run off.

Mr. Robert Foley asked Keith, beyond that, what about the DEP concern if they knew there were transformers stored there?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded again, there’s nothing in their code that has the word “transformer” in it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated or what’s contained in transformers and could migrate out.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated Mike’s looking for a jurisdictional letter from DEP and we will get that.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because it was – I don’t know if you were at the work session…

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded no.

Mr. Robert Foley stated we were concerned about that.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated I understand and it’s a valid concern and we will address it as best we can.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated as quickly as you can.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated as quickly as we can.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked have we resolved this is purely parking and not a contractor’s yard?  Have we resolved that?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded right now it’s being viewed as just parking, purely parking for Northline Utilities to perform work as a subcontractor to Con Edison, correct.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked but if it’s just parking then there shouldn’t be storage of materials right?  If we’re just addressing parking before us, that would be great, and we can just deal with storm water and parking of vehicles but if there are materials stored there, that’s a concern.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we’d have to provide a little bit more background and research into that to determine whether or not it is indeed just a yard or a parking facility. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I have the same concern that this is more than just parking and needs to be carefully reviewed because of the possibility of – especially transformers, as Bob said, that contain oil and spillage that could result from that.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that’s correct, and we also need to have a little bit more of an understanding as the duration of the storage of the vehicles on site.

Mr. Robert Foley stated when you look at their site plan it’s more than just the parked vehicles.

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated we’re just showing on this, edges of the property the site property lines where they currently store their equipment and their poles and their wires.  I don’t know, I have to see the site but the transformers, maybe we can put in containment tubs, something of that nature but I have to look into that.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked do the transformers have to be stored on this site?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded good question.  I will…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I’d be a whole lot more comfortable if this were just a parking lot but once they’re storing hazardous materials it becomes a much bigger deal.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Mr. Chairman I move that we refer this back to staff for further investigation and working with the applicant.

Seconded.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked can you give us a report for the next meeting?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded correct.  We’ll have an updated memorandum and in between now and the next meeting we’ll have a site visit with the applicant and we’ll also talk about the requirements of the jurisdictional determination from the DEP and then the beginning of the sizing and the design of the storm water pollution prevention plan in accordance with the DEC requirements for construction hotspots and the such.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated great.  Thanks.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you.
PB 13-16    b.
Application of Steve Auth, for the property of VS Construction Corp., for Site Development Plan approval for an approximately 5,600 sq. ft. building housing bays for car washing, motorcycle washing, oil changes, and an ice cream stand on an approximately 28,000 sq. ft. parcel of property located on the south side of Route 9, approximately 1,000 feet north of Annsville Circle, as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “New Carwash for Steven Auth” prepared by John J. Gilchrist, R.A. dated November 22, 2016.

Mr. Steve Auth stated I prepared a brief narrative if you’d like I have a copy for each board member.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, thank you.  Could you give us a brief summary of the application and what you’re looking for and what you handed out?
Mr. Steve Auth stated basically what we’re looking to do is develop the site, utilize self-service bays as well as automated bays for car washes, oil change bays and then the bike bays would be for motorcycles or bicycles to be washed.  They would be smaller bays with minimal use of water.  We’d also like to have a Carvel ice cream stand on the front end of the building: the seasonal Carvel stand.  I received the review from the Town Engineer after the work session.  I have my engineer and a car wash consultant here.  We have reviewed this and we feel comfortable that we can meet all the criteria that he is requesting.  In terms of storm water management [inaudible] water quality management…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think the review memo, as you pointed out, was issued on this and it’s also an item that you reported to the DEP.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it would be, in this instance, it would be the DEC and due to the vicinity of the Annsville Creek would be if there’s any storm potential for storm water runoff to enter the creek and it’s a water body of the United States so the Army Corps would be involved and their jurisdiction of determination would need to be obtained.  If everything is contained on site, with the proper recycling system and reuse of the car wash water I would most likely move that jurisdiction or determination along very quickly, but as we all know, it’s a long process with the Army Corps so…

Mr. Steve Auth stated I understand.  Also under an acre, which usually an acre is the criteria for the review.  We’re under an acre but we understand because of the close proximity to the river we would be under scrutiny from them.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just so we’re clear, you have seven days and I think at the work session you said two automatic re-self and two motorcycle, is that how it works?

Mr. Steve Auth responded no, we have – I don’t think you have it up there, the footprint.  There’s two automatic bays: one’s a touchless, one’s a soft touch.  There it is.  The motorcycle bays would be in the back, the rear of the building, those three smaller compartments – your left, top left, those would be the motorcycle bays.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated got it.

Mr. Steve Auth stated the waiting area is for the oil change bays and then you’d have the soft touch and touchless on the far right.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so two self-service down at the bottom there…

Mr. Steve Auth stated there would be three self at the bottom.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated what’s the self-service car wash?  So somebody goes and actually just washes the car themselves with a wand?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes, with a handheld wand and put money in the machine or credit card, turn it on…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so let’s try this one more time; it’s two automatic, three self-wash and three for motorcycles?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and two oil change bays?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and a Carvel stand.

Mr. Steve Auth stated yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and there’s no connection between the foam of the car wash and the foam of the Carvel ice cream.

Mr. Steve Auth responded no, not at all.

Mr. Robert Foley asked did you say dog?

Mr. Steve Auth responded a dog wash yes.  That would be just beyond the mechanical room right around there.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked that’s exactly what it is, a dog wash?

Mr. Steve Auth responded a dog wash.  We have the dog park right down the block on Sprout Brook Road and they have a dog wash in Fishkill at a car wash and it’s always busy.  It’s a great hit up there.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked it’s also self-service right?
Mr. Steve Auth responded yes, self-service.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated you have things you have to do before we proceed with this.

Mr. Steve Auth stated in speaking to my consultants I think that we’re pretty comfortable that we can meet all of the criteria that was mentioned to my Mike.  I know it’s going to take some time.  Any possibility that we could put this out for a public hearing before I spend a lot more money with engineering?  It is contingent upon my…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated also know you have twelve months to secure all the approvals or the contract null and void?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.  I know that a public hearing could wash the process.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated before we proceed to that point I believe you’ve got to satisfy our staff that you are in fact doing what you need to do in providing them with the information as necessary.

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked we can’t open a public hearing until we know we have jurisdiction right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, I think our next step would be to meet with the applicant, go over the review memorandum and that interim basis they can reach out to the DEC and the Army Corps to see if they have any sort of jurisdictional say in the matter.  The DEC as Mr. Auth did mention, there are certain criteria that set forth the size of the disturbance in car wash.  His acreage on the site is I think a little bit more than half acre but with this being, again, a hotspot for potential contaminants that could leave the site and leech out it’s still within our purview to require a storm water pollution prevention plan and we always refer to the DEC as far as their design criteria go.  That’s something that could be done in the interim basis.  You could probably reach out to DEC and get some sort of response, initial response within a few weeks and then we’ll be more than willing to meet with you and get you back on in front of the board ASAP.

Mr. Robert Foley asked do you anticipate with the Corps of engineers even a further delay?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded well the Army Corps is going to take a while if they have any jurisdiction it’s something that Mr. Auth’s design professionals need to reach out and see if they may be able to redesign and make sure there’s no run off leaving the site which then eliminates their determination and their involvement but it’s something that his design professionals need to take a look into to make sure that’s the case.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is there a ZBA issue here in terms of Variances?

Mr. Steve Auth responded the only place we don’t meet code is the landscaping.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that would be us.

Mr. Steve Auth asked I need to proceed with the ZBA?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded no.

Mr. John Klarl stated requirement is 30% you have 7%.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked we do that right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded landscape coverage?  Variance off a landscape coverage, no that would be Zoning Board of Appeals.

Mr. John Klarl stated you can do coordinated review.

Mr. Steve Auth stated the entire property around it will never be developed.  It’s all state land.  We’re tight but we’re given plenty of travel…

Mr. John Klarl stated we’re looking at your zoning compliance chart and it appears that Mr. Kessler indicates that you’re only Variance that kicks up from the doing the table is a 30% requirement for minimum landscape and there’s 7% proposed.  That appears to be your only Variance unless you know…

Mr. Steve Auth stated right.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated so you need to pursue this with our ZBA as well.

Mr. Steve Auth stated we can run it parallel so I can make an application right away?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked any other comments from board members?  Anything else that you’d like to…

Mr. Steve Auth responded that will be all.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Mr. Chairman I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated thank you.
PB 14-16    c.
Application of ASF Construction and Excavation Corporation for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a Specialty-Trade Contractor including a proposed 9,600 sq. ft. steel shop building, a 3,500 sq. ft. covered outdoor material storage structure and 10 parking spaces for property located at 37 Roa Hook Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan for Andre Fernandes” prepared by Joseph C. Riina, P.E. dated October 14, 2016.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated as I mentioned, our last case has been removed from the agenda.
*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated looks like it’s about 7:44 p.m., I move that we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JANUARY 3, 2017

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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